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Dear Families,
We welcome you to the Religious Education Program here at Saint Francis of Assisi Parish.  Our staff and volunteers are committed to providing the best faith development program available.  All of our Catechists and volunteers are mandated to comply with a CORI background check and expected to participate in weekly Mass attendance.  In these pages, we offer an overview explanation of the various components of the program, expectations, and requirements. 
A calendar with class dates and times is found toward the back of this booklet.  There are weekly reminders of class schedules and activities available in the Parish Bulletin as well as on-line at www.sfab.org  In order to access the bulletin on-line, please 
click- on “Parish” and then click-on “Bulletin.”  In addition, you may want to visit the Religious Education webpage for more information and any pictures of special events and activities. You can access syllabi on what is happening at each particular grade level.  
You will be notified by way of the Connect-Ed communication system of any adjustments to the printed calendar.  We will also use this system as a way of sharing and obtaining information about important matters.  We are asking that you provide us with both your current telephone and e-mail addresses in order to facilitate this communication process.
If you have any questions, comments, or ideas, please call the Religious Education office at 781-848-3238.
Sincerely,

Rev. Paul Clifford        
                 Mrs. Diane Hopkins
Pastor, Saint Francis of Assisi      Mrs. Ronna Petrilli
Parish Mission Statement
We are a parish committed to stewardship of time, talent and treasure as our response to the Gospel. We commit ourselves to reach out in love and concern to all, particularly to those who feel alienated from the church. We seek to proclaim and live the Gospel. We strive to continually enhance Catholic Education in the Parish and in St. Francis of Assisi School so that others may find us a welcoming and affirming community. 
         Program Philosophy

The Religious Education program here at Saint Francis of Assisi Parish is aimed at helping each student know and share God's love and to become a confirmed Catholic Christian. We believe that each student is an individual deserving of sound Christian instruction.  We also believe that students have been given special gifts to share and it is our hope that they will become fully involved in opportunities for them to discover and claim the gifts that they have been given and be empowered to use those gifts to build up the Body of Christ.

We believe that all students should be able to articulate a clear understanding of God and their faith.  We also believe that it is our responsibility to work together with students and families in forming young men and women who live out their faith as persons of prayer and by serving the poor in acts of justice and compassion.

Here at Saint Francis of Assisi Parish, we attempt to create a positive atmosphere that encourages the growth of the full religious potential of each student.  Through exposure to strong and caring Christian teaching and values, the seeds of faith planted at Baptism will grow and flourish.  In this way, we hope to assist each student in their journey toward Christian maturity.

Religious Education Program
Religious Education begins at Baptism and is nurtured in the home.  Parents are the first and most influential teachers in the lives of their children.  Faith development is an on-going process meant to relate to the student's daily life.  Together with parents and other caring adults, we work to help each student grow in their knowledge of God and develop and nurture a personal relationship with God that ultimately leads to service and helping others.  We provide classes from Kindergarten through Grade 10.  Sacramental programs require a two-year attendance.

Purpose of Handbook
This handbook is a written guide for the students in our Religious Education program and their parents/guardians.  It is meant to foster the process of learning together in an atmosphere of mutual love and respect that promotes the teachings of Christ.  To create such an atmosphere of Christian living and learning, it is necessary that there be certain rules and regulations established as guidelines.  We request that students read the contents of this handbook thoroughly with their parent(s)/guardian(s) and strive to live and work within the framework established. The parent(s)/guardian is asked to sign and return the final page to the  Religious Education office or classroom teacher.
Responsibilities of Parents
No one catechist can teach everything.  Religious Education is a supplement to and not a replacement for spiritual formation and religious education in the home.  Our religious ideals must be lived at home.  The role of parents is more important than the role of a once-a-week catechist.  We remind you of the following:

▪ Worship as a family each Sunday.  As the “primary and principle educator,” you are expected to faithfully attend church each week on Sunday and on Holy Days.  Please take the opportunity to point out to your child/children the important Sacraments and blessings that take place within the context of liturgies including: Baptisms, Anointings, renewal of marriage vows, and professions of faith.  Participate together in a common spirit of prayer and celebration.  You show them the way to God by your example in attending Sunday Mass.
▪ Register your child/children early.  Registration materials including an information letter and registration form are available on-line.  Our current religious education families are notified by Connect-Ed when the next year’s materials are available.  Your prompt response will enable you to have your choice of class time and help us to begin preparations for classes for the following year
Remember to tell someone else about our program and invite them to join!
▪ Attend the Parent Meetings for the various grade levels. In addition to the parent/student meetings that open the school year, there will be special meetings in preparation for First Penance, First Communion and Confirmation.  There may also be meetings on specific curriculum topics related to Archdiocesan mandated safety or chastity programs.  We know there are many demands on your time, but this is an important partnership that needs to be visible and nurtured.
▪ Notify the Religious Education office (781-848-3238) when you know your child/children will be absent. You can access information about what lesson is being covered on the day of the absence by accessing the syllabus on-line to keep your child(ren) up-to-date with his/her class and you can check the website for schedules and activities.  Please monitor the number of missed classes since excessive absence during the years of sacramental preparation may result in the need for special make-up sessions.  This includes those candidates who are preparing for First Communion as well as Confirmation.  Please call to discuss reasons for prolonged absence or special circumstances.
·  Write a note or call ahead if your child is being dismissed before the end of class.  Your son or daughter will need to be picked up at the office when you arrive.  
▪ Volunteer for your child’s class and activities and/or the program.  We encourage parents as well as our young people to become involved in our Religious Education program as classroom aides, hall monitors, parking lot monitors, special activities persons, and in various other ways to show support for our Religious Education program.  It is an opportunity to live out your own Baptismal promises and witness to your faith as you share time, talent, and treasure with the parish community.
▪ Take advantage of opportunities for sharing your personal gifts and for enriching and growing in your faith.  The parish of Saint Francis of Assisi and the Archdiocese of Boston offer many workshops and programs for adult enrichment.  As the various opportunities come along, they will be published in the bulletin—which can also be accessed on-line.  Please watch for and take advantage of them.

Responsibilities of Students
Students are expected to demonstrate Christian values and faith in practice at all times.  Students should be polite and respectful in all behaviors in the Church, school, and classrooms as well as in relationships with peers, parents, teachers, and other adults.  There is zero tolerance for bullying of any kind.  In addition, in order to promote an atmosphere of Christian dignity, we ask students to:
·  Come to class prepared as they are for school    
·  Arrive on time for class
·  Remove hats when entering the building and keep them off until 
   leaving the building
·  Demonstrate self-control at all times
·  No yelling or using foul language

·  No running in halls or up/down stairs
·  Do not disrupt the classroom

·  Respect and cooperate with all peers, catechists, staff and adults
·  Respect the classrooms—do not leave papers, marks on desks or

    floor; do not touch what is not yours or go into desks
·  Participate willingly in service projects
Grades K-10- Dress Code:

Students are to exercise maturity and responsibility in all matters—including their dress and personal grooming habits—by taking pride in their appearance and dressing modestly. The dress code that applies to all Religious Education classes and
outside activities is consistent with the one at the Braintree elementary, middle, and high schools.
·  Shirts, tops and all dresses may not expose the midriff, navel, 

   shoulders, back or show any cleavage.  (For example, tank 

   tops, tube tops, and spaghetti straps and belly shirts are not 
   permitted).
·  To insure the safety of students while in the school building 

   and on church property, flip-flops are not allowed. Any

   infractions will result in parents being called to come pick up
   their child/children or to bring them in safe shoes.
·  Accessories which could reasonably be considered detrimental  

   to student health and safety are not permitted.  Shirts or other

   clothing or jewelry which display a message or illustration of
   a profane nature, sexual connotation, violent advertisement or
   a suggestive statement relating to drugs, alcohol, or any illegal 
   substances are unacceptable and may not be worn.

·  Pants and shirts must be worn in such a way as not to reveal
   undergarments or expose skin normally covered by under-

   garments.  Undergarments may not be worn as outer clothing.
·   Pajama bottoms are prohibited
·   The length of shorts, skirts, dresses, skorts, etc., must be no
    shorter than the length of the longest fingertip with the arms
    fully extended
Electronic devices
The following items are not permitted for use in class by students: cell phones, I-phones, beepers, laser pointers, radios, tape recorders, cassette or CD players, IPods, Mp3players, Game boys, walkmans, and/or headsets, etc.  If found in a student’s possession, they will be confiscated and held in the Religious Education office until suitable arrangements are made to return them.  All cell phones must be turned off before entering the building.  Phones used during class time for calling or text messaging will be confiscated.  This includes class time, Mass, retreats, and service activities. 
Communication and Class Cancellations
     Saint Francis of Assisi Parish subscribes to the Connect-Ed Communication system so that will be our primary mode of contact with families.  Any adjustments to schedules, any class cancellations, and any special notifications will ordinarily be made by way of that system.  Information about the Religious Education program itself can be accessed by going to www.sfab.org  and clicking on the Religious Education Office icon. Valuable additional information can be found on the current bulletin link by clicking on the Parish Office icon.  Be sure to provide us with your e-mail address as electronic communication offers another option that is both easy and easily accessible.

     If school is cancelled in Braintree for bad weather, Religious Education classes are automatically cancelled. If classes are cancelled due to the weather, we will notify you by: the Connect-Ed communication system; a cancellation posting on the website; and/or there will be notification made on Channel 7 (NBC) and

on Channel 56 (CW).  Please try not to call the parish office. In addition, we encourage parents to use their own discretion as to what is best for their child/children on stormy days.  
Discipline Policy
Appropriate behavior is a must and students will be held accountable for their choices and actions.  The following consequences may apply:
·  First offense for level 1 (minor) misconduct: Catechist will send the student(s) to the office for misbehavior or disrespect.  An accounting of the student’s behavior will take place between the catechist and the DRE. The DRE will then speak with the student. Parents will be called by the DRE about their child’s particular behavior(s) as deemed appropriate. The student(s) will be re-admitted to class once an apology has been made, the ability to behave properly has been determined, and the catechist agrees.
·  Second offense for level 1 (minor) misconduct:  If a second visit is made to the office for inappropriate behavior or disrespect, parents will be called.  The behavior(s) will be discussed and the parents may be asked to come to pick up the student immediately.  
·  Third offense for level 1 (minor) misconduct or first option for more serious misconduct/misbehaviors including *harassment or bullying:  A meeting with the parents, Pastor, and Director of Religious Education will be arranged, and an assessment and decision will be made regarding the student continuing in the program.
*Harassment of any type will not be tolerated (verbal, sexual, intimidation, bullying).  Student and parents will meet with the Pastor and Director of Religious Education.  Just consequences will be issued that may include expulsion from the program.   Appropriate public officials will also be notified as necessary.

· A child may be removed from the program if*:
· The child poses a threat to self, staff, or other children in the
   program

·  The child is fighting, harassing, or bullying another student on
   school grounds

·  The child smokes or uses drugs/alcohol on school grounds

·  The child leaves school property without permission of a

   teacher or administrator
·  Truancy

·  The child behaves in a manner that is difficult to manage in a
   large group

·  The child or parent uses abusive language or threatens other
        child(ren) or staff

·  The child or family persists in acting against program policies

·  The judgment of the Pastor and DRE is that the child can no
   longer function effectively in the program and/or the program
    is being adversely affected by the child’s presence

·  Inappropriate use of school property including computers

*excerpts from Catholic Preschools: Some Legal Concerns, Mary Angela  Shaughnessy
Fire Drills  
Fire drills will be held during the school year.  To insure everyone’s safety, students should follow this procedure:
·  Students must file out of the building under the direction of 
   their teacher. The proper exits are posted in each room.  Once
   outside, students continue to follow the direction of the teacher.

·  Students who are not in their classroom should use the 

   nearest exit 

·  Students should walk and no talking is allowed
·  Students should not take their class materials with them
·  Students will return to the building once the all clear    
   signal has been given
Lockdown Procedure
The lock-down procedure will be available for review.
Health and Safety
·  Children who have any form of communicable disease are not allowed to attend class  
·  It is the responsibility of the parent(s) to let us know if your child has any food or other allergies.  Students are prohibited from bringing any food to class especially peanut products.  
· Should it be necessary for a student to bring medication to class, a note from the parent or physician is required.  The student must take the medication in the presence of a teacher and the medicine bottle must be clearly marked with the contents as well as state the dosage and time(s) of day when medication should be given.
· Any student who has an allergy or illness that requires the potential use of an Epi-pen or an inhaler must provide the Religious Education office with an emergency plan in writing with details of where the Epi-pen or inhaler is located. There is a form available in the Rel. Ed. Office for doing so.  If the student comes to class without his/her Epi-pen or inhaler, it is the parent’s responsibility and they will be called to bring it in.

Bathroom Etiquette
· Bathrooms and fixtures in those areas are to be used properly
· Parents should discuss bathroom etiquette including personal hygiene and not wasting supplies with their child
· Students must have permission to use the bathroom and should bring a buddy for safety
Protecting God’s Children Safety Program
The Religious Education Program operates in compliance with the Archdiocese of Boston’s Charter for the Protection of Children.  Catechists and volunteers must meet the regulations that pertain to them.  At the same time, all children from Kindergarten through Grade 8 are trained in prescribed personal safety/abuse prevention curricula. The training for Grades K-3 is derived from the TAT program; Grades 4-5 KCS Program.  The Created for Love curriculum is integrated into the Grades 6, 7 and 8 curriculum.
Prohibited
The following behaviors are prohibited and will warrant consequences:
·  Bullying & other forms of harassment
·  Going into or accessing desks and computers in the classrooms 
   (All necessary materials are available through the Religious
    Education office.)
·  Gum chewing, food or drink of any kind in the classroom
   (Arrangements for suitable refreshments on occasion can be

    made ahead of time for consumption in the cafeteria.) 
·   Inappropriate behavior or foul language 
·   Smoking, illegal drugs, and alcohol anywhere on the premises

    or during any sponsored activities on or off campus
   (An infraction to this prohibition will result in parents being

    notified and the student will be dismissed from the program.  If 
    it is necessary, the proper public authorities will also be
    notified.)  
·  Possession in class/activities of toy weapons including squirt 

    guns
Right to Amend
The Pastor, Director of Religious Education, and St. Francis of Assisi Parish retain the right to amend the handbook for just cause and parents will be notified if significant changes are made.
Textbooks
Grade level textbooks are given to each child at the beginning of the year.  Students are expected to bring their textbook with them to class each week.  Parents will be notified if the child repeatedly comes without his/her text.  If a textbook is lost, the student is required to purchase a new one for a fee of $25.00.  The same student book is used in both Grades 9 and 10.  Books will go home over the summer with the student.  They should be ready to resume working with them in the fall.
Bibles are part of the Grade 6 curriculum; students will receive a Bible.  These Bibles will be used each year through Confirmation.  Please keep them!  A replacement may be purchased for $20.00.
Texts Used for SFA Religious Education Program
·  Grades 1-6

 “We Believe”
                          Sadlier Publishing Company

·  Grade 6  “Fireside Catholic Youth Bible: NAB”
                        Fireside Catholic Publishing

·  Grade 7 

  “Finding God: Following Jesus”
                     Loyola Press
           
·  Grade 8

  “Finding God: Following Jesus”
                     Loyola Press

·  Grade 9

 “Decision Point”
                            Dynamic Catholic

· Grade 10

 “Decision Point”
                           Dynamic Catholic
Prayers   
(From Archdiocese of Boston Religion Curriculum Guidelines)
Baseline prayers at each grade level: 
·  1— Sign of the Cross, blessings at meals, spontaneous prayers

          of praise and thanksgiving, prayer as listening to God,

          simple Mass responses (Lord have mercy, And with Your 

          Spirit,… Holy, holy, holy… Christ has  died…

          prayers of the liturgical seasons (Advent wreath, etc.) 
      

         Glory be to the Father, Grace before and after meals
·  2—Above prayers, renewal of Baptismal promises, 
         Reconciliation Prayer Services (without Confession),
         Communal celebration of Reconciliation with individual
         Confession, Prayers of Petition for community & world, Act
          of Contrition, periods of silent prayer         

·  3—Above prayers,  Psalms, Christian Scriptures, the Apostles’ 

         Creed, reflective prayer on the Scriptures, Prayers to

         Mary & the Saints, Sign of Peace at Mass & other Mass
         responses
·  4—Above  prayers; Enthronement of the Bible; Acts of Faith,

         Hope, and Love; prayers of the Mass, meditation, centering

         Prayer, prayers for global needs, Eucharist & Penance
·  5—Above prayers, the renewal of Baptismal promises, prayers

         for the sick and elderly, Rite for Anointing of the Sick,
         celebration of Marian feasts, class participation in Mass, 
          prayers of Liturgical year & seasons
·  6—Above prayers, Listening to God’s Word in order to ACT on

         God’s Word, praying the Psalms, Mary’s “Magnificat,”  

         Litany of the Saints, centering prayer
·  7—All of the above, reflective reading of Scripture, quiet guided 

         meditation, prayers of the Eucharistic liturgy
·  8—All of the above, continue vocal/reflective/personal/and 
         communal prayer, meditation on the Gospels, and reflective 
         Scripture reading which leads to Christian Service
·  9-10 All of the above
Security  
·  Anyone entering the school for Religious Education business must report directly to the Religious Education office. 
·  Cameras are installed in the building to provide a safe environment for the students and staff.  Cameras are located at each entrance and exit and in the school hall.

·  For the safety of all our children, if your child must leave class earlier than the regular dismissal time, you must come in to the office to pick him/her up. Please send a note with them whenever possible.  We will bring your child to the office, and you can leave together.  
Arrival/Departure Procedure

The following procedure has been established to optimize safety for your sons and daughters:
Sunday Morning Classes (10:30-11:30 a.m.)
·  Religious Education students will be brought over to school by   

   parents immediately following class to the Washington St. door.   

·  Students will then go to their classrooms accompanied by their

   teacher

·  Students will be dismissed from the same Washington Street

   door
·  At dismissal, parents, please meet your sons/daughters at the

   Washington Street door to accompany them to your parked car
·  No child is to go into the parking lot unattended! 
Monday & Tuesday Afternoon Classes (3:50 – 4:50 p.m.)

·  Religious Education entrance will be by way of the Tenney

   Road door only

·   Cars must enter the Church parking lot by way of Washington

    Street and wait in line for drop-off at the Tenney Road entrance

·  No one from Religious Education will be allowed to enter at

   Washington Street since the SFA EDP staff will direct anyone 
   who rings the bell there to the Tenney Road door  

· Students will then go to their classrooms accompanied by their

   Teacher.  If the  teacher is not here, they wait outside the  

   classroom in an orderly and quiet manner until they arrive.
·  Students will be dismissed from the Tenney Road exit

·  At dismissal, parents, please meet your sons/daughters at the

   Tenney Road door to accompany them to your parked car

·  No child is to go into the parking lot unattended! 
Tuesday Evening Classes: 
Parents may use the main Church parking lot.  Please drop-off your sons and daughters at the Washington Street door or at the Church depending on the posted schedule.  Please make sure that he/she comes into the school or Church.  Students will be dismissed from the Washington Street door.  Thank you in advance for your cooperation!
PARENTS, PLEASE BE SURE YOUR VEHICLE DOES NOT BLOCK FIRE LANES OR HANDICAP SPACES;
ONE LANE MUST BE CLEAR AT ALL TIMES FOR ANY EMERGENCY VEHICLES.
                                        OFFICE INFORMATION

Saint Francis of Assisi Religious Education Office is located

in Saint Francis of Assisi School

                                           850 Washington Street
                                       Braintree, Massachusetts 02184

Phone Number

781-848-3238; Fax Number


781-356-5309

Mrs. Diane Hopkins
Mrs. Ronna Petrilli 
E-mail:  dhopkins@sfab.org
          rpetrilli@sfab.org
Spiritual Advisors
Rev. Paul Clifford, Pastor
Rev. Donald Delay Parochial Vicar
Rev. Robert Milling, Senior Priest
Mrs. Linda Muldoon, Pastoral Associate
                St. Francis of Assisi Parish
               Religious Education Program

My signature acknowledges the fact that I/we read the Parent/Student handbook; I have discussed it with my child or children; and that we agree to accept and abide by its provisions:
Parent/Guardian:

____________________________________________________
 Name                                                                                     Date                                                                  
Student(s) Name(s):

_____________________________________________
                                                                                 Grade
_____________________________________________
                                                                                 Grade   
_____________________________________________ 
                                                                                               Grade    
_____________________________________________
                                                                                 Grade                     
Please return this form to the Religious Education office as soon as possible.  Thank you.
       Prayer of Saint Francis
           of Assisi
Lord, make me an instrument of your peace.
Where there is hatred, let me sow love;
where there is injury, pardon;
where there is doubt, faith;
where there is despair, hope;
where there is darkness, light;
and where there is sadness, joy.

O Divine Master, grant that I may not so much 
seek to be consoled as to console;
to be understood as to understand;
to be loved as to love.


For it is in giving that we receive;
it is in pardoning that we are pardoned;
and it is in dying that we 

are born to eternal life. 

                                                        Amen
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                            Rev. Paul Clifford, Pastor

                            Mrs. Diane Hopkins
                            Mrs. Ronna Petrilli
